Patient Forum Minutes
4th March 2014
Attendees: Mr & Mrs E Graham, Alan Wright, Terence Cook, Edward Goldring, John Surridge, Iris Connaughton, Helen Clayson, Carole Barker, Carl Harris, Janet Butcher, Alan Prior, John Clapson, Valerie Bligh, Peter Bligh, Terry Ward, Carol Ward, Moyra Carey, Linda Ridgeway, Liz Mott, Belle Afzal-Woodward, Mary Venables, Bill Venables, Adam Murray, Roisin Murray, Susan Falconer, Judith Hardy, Shelagh Muggeridge, Maureen Graham, W.E Graham, Rosemary Holmes, Colin Hampson-Evans, Cynthia Rosser, Brenda Donald, Beatrice Stroud, Lawrence Stroud and M John
Dr J Sharvill – GP Partner

Mrs L Betts – Practice Manager

Miss R Halpin – Assistant Practice Manager

Apologies: Wendy Hunt, Cliff Austin-Haynes, Ruth Pascoe, Edwina Russell, Christine Brownridge, Linda Chapman, Steven Chapman, Liz Johnston, Hugh Axton, John Sencicle, Margaret Hartley, Colin Hartley and Steven Mahoney
1. Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting

None

2.  Feedback from members of the Deal Health Patient Forum
Ms Rosser spoke to the group about the recent Deal Health Patient Forum Meeting, which she and Brenda Donald attended on behalf of Balmoral Surgery Patient Forum.  She explained to everyone that the main focus of the last meeting was pre-operative assessments taking place in Primary Care, rather than at the hospitals.  Felix Robinson spoke to the Deal Health Forum about this proposal and informed them that 80% of patients who have surgery are low risk, and therefore it is possible that for these patients their pre-operative assessment could take place in Primary care.  High risk patients would still have their assessment done in secondary care.  Felix had told the group that a pre-operative questionnaire is also being designed to try and reduce the number of patients who refuse surgery at the last minute.   Ms Rosser said that the group had some questions about the service, such as “Will all local surgeries provide this service?” and “Will patients have the choice where they have it done?”
Lesley explained to the Balmoral Surgery Forum that the Practice actually only heard about this proposal a few days prior to this meeting, after the Deal Health Patient Forum Group, and therefore at this time she could not answer the questions Ms Rosser posed.  She added that at the moment the practice need to find out far more detail about the proposal, to find out whether or not there will be time and resources for this work to be done in Primary Care.  Dr Sharvill added that pre-operative assessments used to be done in Deal, and when this service was withdrawn GPs were told that people would still be able to have pre-operative assessment done close to home, but this did not happen.  He added that there are currently two different thoughts on pre-operative assessments, patients having them done at a local surgery, or for the patient to have a “one stop shop” at their outpatient appointment and the assessment done at the same time they see the consultant and it currently unclear which of these options will be adopted.
3. Terms of reference and aims and objectives of our Patient Forum
Becky explained to the group that terms of reference/aims and objectives of the group were sent to everyone with copies of the last minutes for feedback.  No one made any comments about them, and therefore it was decided that they will remain as they are.  All new members of the group will be sent a copy of them with these minutes.  Becky also sent all members of the group a confidentiality agreement to sign, and as not all of these were returned to her prior to the meeting.  She asked members present to sign one if they haven’t already and further copies will be sent to members of the group who were not at the meeting, if they haven’t already signed one.
4. Implementation and outcomes of patient survey action plan
Lesley spoke to the group about the Practice’s action plan following the patient survey that was distributed last year.  In November’s meeting, the action plan was decided and Lesley explained how this action plan has been implemented;
i) To promote online services

On line appointments/prescriptions and electronic transfer of prescription availability has been promoted at every opportunity.  As well as the things we were already doing following last year’s action plan, we are now;

· Adding a sentence about online appointments availability on every letter written to patients

· We have installed a pop up box on patient records that appears to the receptionist when patients who aren’t registered for on-line appointments make an appointment

· We have included information about this service in our Practice Leaflet, on our website and on the television screen in the waiting room

· We have arranged two drop in sessions (27/2/14 & 4/3/14) when help will be available to register these services, and these sessions were promoted in our newsletter, on the in-house TVs and by text message

ii) To promote the use of Practice Website and newsletters

The practice updates the website and produces regular newsletters which contain important information regarding new personnel and also new services the Practice can offer to our patients.
It is vital as many patients as possible are aware of up-to-date information about the Practice and the patient satisfaction survey highlighted many things a significant number of patients were unaware of.  

Advertising of our website and the availability of newsletters is now actively taking place.

iii) Improve access to the Practice
Demand for appointments in General Practice as a whole is getting more and more difficult to manage with demand exceeding supply.  As a Practice we feel it is important to be able to deal with patient expectations appropriately and so we are looking at systems other Practices use to manage their access and appointment systems. 
The Doctors have spoken with other Practices and looked at alternative systems available and will decide if anything is appropriate to the way we work in our Practice.  

If it is agreed to consider adopting a new system, this would be discussed with the Patient Forum before definite plans are made.

iv) To promote the appropriate use of self-referral

Balmoral Surgery is able to offer self-referral into several services such as physiotherapy, weight management, smoking cessation and podiatry.  Self-referral means that patients don’t have to see a GP for a referral but can just refer themselves in directly.  Promoting the availability of this process means that more patients would be able to access services more quickly and that the pressure on appointments with GPs would be decreased.  

Advertising of this facility is now taking place.
5. CQC Request for information re East Kent Hospitals University NHS Foundation Trust
Lesley informed the group that CQC have asked patients to provide feedback on any recent encounters they have had with East Kent Hospitals University NHS Foundation Trust.  At the meeting there were forms for patients to take and complete, if they had.

After this year’s action plan was discussed, one of the group members asked why the Practice does not have a form on the website for patients to be able to contact the surgery, as another local practice does.  Dr Sharvill explained that this is due to capacity.  It would be another addition to the practice’s already very full workload, and the emails would need to be regularly monitored to ensure that no urgent clinical questions are sent via this method, and not seen.  Dr Sharvill will speak to the local practice that does offer this facility and find out how they manage this method of communication, to see if this is something we could think about introducing in the future.
6. Year of Care Plans

Dr Sharvill spoke to the group about Year of Care plans.  He explained that he has been the GP representative on this project which will begin in shadow form in April.
The aim of the project is to improve care for vulnerable patients, and ensure that their care is better coordinated.  He said there are a lot of patients with multiple morbidities and often these patients have many clinicians who are involved in their care, but no one oversees all of their care.  He added that therefore there are a lot of vulnerable patients who contact NHS 111 with a problem, NHS 111 then make their call a 999 call and they end up in A&E and are discharged home a few hours later.  He explained that patients will be identified by multiple factors, and these patients will be given extra resources, and have better care plans to try and reduce short visits to A&E, or recurrent short stays in hospital.
If the project works in shadow form, it will then be rolled out with an allocated budget.  Dr Sharvill explained that hopefully the project will provide better care to patients, reduce the burden on NHS hospitals and save the NHS money.

7. Named Doctor Plans

Dr Sharvill informed the group that the government have decided that all patients aged over 75 years old, should have a named accountable GP.  The purpose of this initiative is to provide a care co-ordinator and doesn’t mean that this is necessarily the doctor who will see the patient all of the time.   He informed the group that until last year, all of the patients at Balmoral had a registered doctor and a usual doctor, but the registered doctor has now been taken away due to another Government decision to have pooled Practice lists instead of individual doctor lists.  However despite this, patients still have a usual doctor that they see and this is will be the doctor who will be the named doctor for patients aged over 75.  We will remind all patients over 75 who their named doctor is on their repeat prescription from March 2014.  However, Dr Sharvill explained to the group that not all of the doctors at Balmoral are here full time, and although patients will have a named GP, this does not mean that they will automatically see that doctor all of the time.  If a patient tries to make an appointment with their named doctor for an acute problem, and none are available, they will have to see another doctor.  If the problem is an on-going problem, they should see their usual doctor, but may have to wait for an appointment with them.  
One of the members of the group asked why, despite his family only seeing one GP, it is often a different GP who is listed as their GP on communication from the hospital.  Dr Sharvill explained that this is an on-going problem; correspondence is often addressed to the wrong GP, and often to a GP who has never seen the patient.  The Practice has addressed this issue both with the Hospital Trust and the Community Trust several times, but unfortunately it continues to happen.  Dr Sharvill encouraged the group to ask the hospital, when they are seen, “who is listed as my usual GP?”, and ask the hospital to change it on their system if it is wrong.  Lesley added that when communication is sent to the wrong GP, they will forward it to the patient’s usual GP, so the usual GP will eventually receive this information.
8. Deal Hospital and services in Deal

Dr Sharvill encouraged patients to write to the Chief Executive of East Kent Hospitals University NHS Foundation Trust if they do not wish for services to be withdrawn from Deal Hospital.  He explained that he thinks that this is the only thing that it likely to make a difference, and that as a decision has not yet been made about the future of these services, it is not too late to write a letter opposing the changes. 
9. Any Other Business

i) Care.data

Dr Sharvill discussed care.data with the group.  He explained that anonymised data can improve planning for care and have a large impact on clinical practice.  He explained that previous data collection using hospital data has identified problems and changed clinical practice, he explained that one example of this is that previous data collection identified the link between the contraceptive pill and blood clots.  However, he told the group that whilst there is a benefit to data collection, he understands that patients want to be confident that their data will be anonymised.  He added that the care.data program was due to begin in April, but has actually been postponed until September due to concerns about security.  Lesley informed the group that patients can opt out of their data being sent to care.data, and that if they change their mind, the opt out codes can be removed from their records.  She told the group that Practices cannot opt their patients out without the patient’s signed consent.  
ii) Repeat Prescriptions
One of the members of the group discussed the synchronisation of prescriptions.  He said that he thought it would be a good idea if medication was synchronised to reduce the number of visits patients need to take to the practice to order and collect prescriptions.  He thought that this may save the practice some time as well.  Dr Sharvill discussed this and said that often patients are on many different medications, which are all started at different times.  He continued to say that sometimes patients start a drug which does not agree with them, and this is then changed to another drug, and every time a scenario like this happens, the drugs become out of synch.  He informed the group that the practice tries to periodically synchronise patient’s medication, but this takes a huge amount of time.  

iii) MRI Reporting

Becky had been asked to add this to the agenda by a patient who was unable to attend the meeting.  The patient had asked for this to be discussed as a member of his family had recently had some problems with the length of time it took for the patient to be informed of their MRI result.  Becky informed the group that the waiting time between patients having MRI scans taken, and the results being reported on and reaching the practice is currently a long wait, and can be up to six weeks.  However patients are being told at the time of their scans that the report will be available as early as one week later.  This is a problem which the CCG are currently looking into and will be addressing this with the Hospital Trust.  Dr Sharvill told the group that the hospitals now do scans seven days a week, and William Harvey Hospital has also recently brought a second MRI Scanner.  Therefore the Hospital Trust is taking more scans, but they have not increased the amount of clinicians reporting the scans, hence the delay.
Becky assured the group that patients would be contacted very quickly by the practice if when the practice received the scan it had shown an abnormality, but we do not get a copy until the scan had been reported on.

Date of next meeting: 17th June 2014
If you ever de register from the practice or wish to leave the patient forum group, we would be grateful if you could let either Becky or Lesley know.  We do not access the medical records of any of the patient forum group members and therefore we would not know if someone has de-registered from the practice, unless you inform us.
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